# FOUNTAIN HOUSE

## The Intersection of Criminal Justice and Mental Health in the US

Background Brief as of October 2021

Crises in both mental health and criminal justice have risen in tandem over the last half-century and intersected in toxic ways throughout the last three decades in particular.

The decision to begin closing public psychiatric institutions in the 1950s was accelerated under the Kennedy Administration in the early 1960s. Kennedy critiqued <u>overcrowding and understaffing in state</u> <u>hospitals</u> and offered hope for different therapy and community care models for people living with mental illness.

The end of abusive and inhumane institutions was a crucial development in the fight for better care, but the transformative moment was not met with investment in essential services and alternative care models, creating a new horizon of difficulties. In other words, there was significantly more focus on the "negative rights" framework - of freedom from institutionalization - and not enough effort was awarded to the necessary accompanying "positive rights," such as the <u>right to proper medical care, income,</u> <u>employment, housing, and more.</u> In the United States, private care is prohibitively expensive for most people, and even more often for those living with serious mental illness. Far too many people with mental illness are swept into the criminal legal system, which triggers a far more exorbitantly expensive problem, as it <u>costs the federal government</u> \$81 billion and states \$71 billion per year to incarcerate people with mental illnesses.

The ongoing criminalization of addiction and poverty also contribute to the intersection of criminal justice and mental illness. Moreover, a <u>2019 National Survey on Drug Use and Health</u> by Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) found that of the 19.3 million adults who had a substance use disorder, roughly half (9.5 million) experienced both SUD and mental illness concurrently. Around <u>1 in 4 people</u> living with a serious mental illness also have a co-occurring substance use disorder, which can lead to economic distress, unemployment, and further encounters with law enforcement. Without proper programs to guide and provide for people after their arrest or incarceration, a tragic cycle of recidivism is likely to ensue.

The modern system of mass incarceration and criminalization in the United States began with the shift towards "law and order" politics under Nixon. This in turn inspired subsequent presidential administrations, resulting in the massive explosion of incarceration rates principally by Reagan's War on Drugs and provisions introduced by Clinton's 1994 Crime Bill. Today, <u>nearly one in every 100 Americans</u> is incarcerated at any given time, with people of color representing a disproportionate percentage of those caught in the criminal justice system.

The criminal justice system has also become a de facto response system for those experiencing mental health emergencies and correctional facilities are now the single <u>largest provider of mental health</u> <u>services in the country</u>. More specifically, the country's three biggest jails, which are overwhelmingly pre-trial detention holding areas, are considered the largest mental health centers.

In 2014, studies showed that 20% of people in jails and 15% in state prisons have a serious mental illness. In 2017, the <u>US Bureau of Justice Statistics revealed</u> that 14% of state and federal prisoners and 26% of jail inmates reported "experiences that met the threshold for serious psychological distress". In some of the bigger facilities, the percentage of people with mental illnesses is even higher, <u>including a full third</u> <u>of people held</u> in Cook County Jail in Illinois.

While some prisons have set up mental health facilities, the last half-decade has seen a <u>precipitous</u> <u>decline</u> in the number of incarcerated people being treated for mental illness. According to the National Alliance on Mental Illness, <u>up to 83% of incarcerated people</u> with mental health issues do not receive needed care. Often, they are further penalized for behavior related to their mental illnesses that is viewed as disruptive or difficult to control. Imprisonment itself <u>causes</u> or exacerbates mental health problems, especially extreme measures <u>such as solitary confinement</u>. And, people with serious mental illness are <u>imprisoned for four to eight times longer</u> than those without such challenges.

Local police and other law enforcement agencies are often people's first contact point with the criminal legal system. Tragically, at least one in four people killed by police are experiencing a mental health crisis at the time, according to <u>an analysis done by the Washington Post</u>. The <u>National Alliance on Mental</u> <u>Illness</u> found that people experiencing mental health emergencies are two times more likely to be met by police officers than to receive appropriate care and resources. As a result, two million people with mental illness are booked into jails each year.

Law enforcement officers are simply not trained or equipped to handle mental health crises, but <u>10% of</u> <u>their encounters</u> each year are with people who have a serious mental illness.

Thanks to the efforts of activists, community groups, and forward-looking politicians, both the federal government and state and local governments have begun to take steps toward a more fair criminal justice system, which can, in turn, produce better outcomes for those living with mental illness. A growing movement over the past decade took on national public urgency amid the Black Lives Matter protest movement, which called for seismic changes in the way communities are policed and the programs that are prioritized by the government funding.

A crucial shift expedited by this protest movement is rethinking the way 911 calls are handled and who responds to most emergencies, including the introduction of a dedicated three-digit crisis line, 988. The push for this "988" number originally revolved around the idea of a national suicide prevention hotline but has since expanded in the realm of a non-police response line for different kinds of mental health crises. Replacing, or in some cases supplementing, law enforcement with mental healthcare professionals

as the first responders to mental health emergencies can vastly improve outcomes by de-escalating violence, reducing arrests, and rerouting people to resources and programs that provide much-needed assistance. This also lowers the risk of people needing medical support or facing jail time instead - along with the added trauma that comes with incarceration, and the financial and social consequences that come upon release.

These programs are already beginning to roll out. In November 2020, New York City <u>started a new pilot</u> <u>program</u> to make health professionals the default first responders to 911 calls involving mental health emergencies. In the <u>first month of the pilot</u>, "dispatchers flagged 138 mental health emergency calls in three police precincts as eligible for the new teams" and "of those eligible calls, the teams responded to 107, or just under 80%." The data from this preliminary report shows promise, pointing toward the need to expand on the pilot's successes into larger scale and permanent programming for non-police crisis response teams.

Other cities have implemented versions of this approach; in Phoenix, where a pilot program that rerouted 911 calls centered on mental health crises to an organization called the Crisis Response Network, which sends a mobile crisis team to address the call if deemed necessary. Phoenix is <u>now</u> <u>expanding the program</u> based on its success. In Denver, since June 2020, 911 operators had the option of dispatching a team consisting of a mental health clinician and a paramedic. According to city data, over the first six months, these teams responded to 748 calls without a single use of physical force or call for armed backup.

Fountain House and a network of affiliated clubhouses across the country representing 60,000 people living with serious mental illness are advocating for public-health-first solutions to mental health crisis through our multi-site <u>Care Responders Campaign</u> in six states, and our policy and research report, <u>From Harm to Health: Centering Racial Equity and Lived Experience in Mental Health Crisis Response</u>.

Tragic, unnecessary deaths and traumatic police encounters will continue until these programs become the standard. The killings of Daniel Prude, a man who was asphyxiated to death during a mental health emergency by police in Rochester, and Deborah Danner, a Fountain House member <u>shot and killed by</u> <u>police in her own home</u> in the Bronx during a crisis, underline the urgent need for changes to crisis intervention teams and newer, public health approaches to situational de-escalation and person-centered mental health care.

### Works Cited

Al-Rousan, T., Rubenstein, L., Sieleni, B., Deol, H., & Wallace, R. B. (2017, April). Inside the nation's largest mental health institution: a prevalence study in a state prison system. *BMC Public Health*, *17*(1), 342. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4257-0

Bonfine, N., Wilson, A. B., & Munetz, M. R. (2019, December). *Meeting the Needs of Justice-Involved People With Serious Mental Illness Within Community Behavioral Health Systems*. Psychiatric Services. https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/10.1176/appi.ps.201900453

Bronson, J., & Berzofsky, M. (2017, June). *Indicators of Mental Health Problems Reported by Prisoners and Jail Inmates,* 2011-2012. Bureau of Justice Statistics.

https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/indicators-mental-health-problems-reported-prisoners-and-jail-inmates-20 11

Center for Substance Abuse Treatment. (2005). *Substance Abuse Treatment for Persons With Co-Occurring Disorders*. Rockville (MD): Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (US) Treatment Improvement Protocol (TIP) Series, No. 42.) <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK64201/</u>

The official website of the City of New York. (2020, November). *New York City Announces New Mental Health Teams to Respond to Mental Health Crises*.

https://www1.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/773-20/new-york-city-new-mental-health-teams-respond-mentalhealth-crises

Cullen, J. (2018, July). *The History of Mass Incarceration*. Brennan Center for Justice. https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/history-mass-incarceration

DeMarco, K. (2011, December). *Disabled by Solitude: The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and Its Impact on the Use of Supermax Solitary Confinement*. American Civil Liberties Union. https://www.aclu.org/other/disabled-solitude-convention-rights-persons-disabilities-and-its-impact-use-supermax-solitary

Ford, M. (2015, June). *America's Largest Mental Hospital Is a Jail*. The Atlantic. <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/06/americas-largest-mental-hospital-is-a-jail/395012/</u>

Haney, C. (2018, January). *Restricting the Use of Solitary Confinement*. Annual Reviews. https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/full/10.1146/annurev-criminol-032317-092326

INCITE! (2018, August). Quality of Life Policing. https://incite-national.org/quality-of-life-policing/.

Kennedy, J. F. (1963, February). *Special Message to the Congress on Mental Illness and Mental Retardation*. The American Presidency Project. <u>https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/special-message-the-congress-mental-illness-and-mental-retardation</u>

Kindy, K., Tate, J., Jenkins, J., & Mellnik, T. (2020, October). *Fatal police shootings of mentally ill people are 39 percent more likely to take place in small and midsized areas*. The Washington Post.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/police-mentally-ill-deaths/2020/10/17/8dd5bcf6-0245-11eb-b7ed-141dd 88560ea story.html

Liu, Q. et al. (2019, August). *Changes in the Global Burden of Depression from 1990 to 2017: Findings from the Global Burden of Disease Study. Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 126, 134–140.

Meminger, D. (2020, November). *Deborah Danner's Death at Hands of Police Prompts Changes*. NY1. <u>https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2020/11/11/exclusive--sister-of-mentally-ill-senior-citizen-killed-by-nypd-responds-to-mayor-s-new-mental-health-initiative</u>

Mental Health America. (2017, March). *Position Statement 59: Responding to Behavioral Health Crises*. <u>https://www.mhanational.org/issues/position-statement-59-responding-behavioral-health-crises#\_edn4</u>

Miller, R. W. (2021, July). *NYC is sending social workers instead of police to some 911 calls. Here's how it's going.* USA Today.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2021/07/23/nyc-mental-health-911-pilot-program-harlem/805355500 2/

National Alliance on Mental Illness. *Policy Priorities: Responding to Crises*. https://www.nami.org/Advocacy/Policy-Priorities/Responding-to-Crises#:~:text=Once%20in%20jail%2C%20many% 20individuals,mental%20health%20conditions%20get%20worse

National Council for Mental Wellbeing. (2013). *Community Mental Health Act*. <u>https://www.thenationalcouncil.org/about/national-mental-health-association/overview/community-mental-health-act/</u>

National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2020, June). *Is drug addiction treatment worth its cost?* https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/principles-drug-addiction-treatment-research-based-guide-third-edition/f requently-asked-guestions/drug-addiction-treatment-worth-its-cost.

Smith, C. (2020, July). *Does Every Emergency Call Require Police Response?* Governing. <u>https://www.governing.com/next/does-every-emergency-call-require-police-response.html</u>

Smith, M. (2013, October). *Kennedy's vision for mental health never realized*. Modern Healthcare. https://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20131020/INFO/310209993/kennedy-s-vision-for-mental-health-never-realized

Thompson, C., & Eldridge, T. E. (2018, November). *Treatment Denied: The Mental Health Crisis in Federal Prisons*. The Marshall Project.

https://www.themarshallproject.org/2018/11/21/treatment-denied-the-mental-health-crisis-in-federal-prisons

Treatment Advocacy Center. (2016, September). *Psychiatric Bed Supply Need Per Capita*. https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/evidence-and-research/learn-more-about/3696

Vetnar, A. (2021, March). *Proposed Phoenix budget has \$15M to revamp 911 mental health response*. KTAR News. <u>https://ktar.com/story/4186481/proposed-phoenix-budget-has-15m-to-revamp-911-mental-health-response/</u>

Wagner, P., & Bertram, W. (2020, January). "What percent of the U.S. is incarcerated?" (And other ways to measure mass incarceration). Prison Policy Initiative. <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2020/01/16/percent-incarcerated/</u>

Wikimedia Foundation. (2018, December). *Negative and Positive Rights*. <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Negative and positive rights</u>.

Zezima, C. (2020, August). *Incarcerated with Mental Illness: How to Reduce the Number of People with Mental Health Issues in Prison*. Psycom. <u>https://www.psycom.net/how-to-reduce-mental-illness-in-prisons</u>.

### **Further reading/resources**

Asher, J., & Horwitz, B. (2020, June). *How Do the Police Actually Spend Their Time?* <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/19/upshot/unrest-police-time-violent-crime.html?searchResultPosition=1</u>

Ben-Moshe, L., & Meiners, E. (2014, October). *Beyond Prisons, Mental Health Clinics: When Austerity Opens Cages, Where Do the Services Go?* Political Research Associates. https://www.politicalresearch.org/2014/10/09/bevond-prisons-mental-health-clinics

Gong, N. (2020, August). *How Defunding Abusive Institutions Goes Wrong, and How We Can Do It Right*. Los Angeles Review of Books. https://lareviewofbooks.org/article/how-defunding-abusive-institutions-goes-wrong-and-how-we-can-do-it-right/

Irwin, A., & Pearl, B. (2020, October). *The Community Responder Model*. Center for American Progress. <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/criminal-justice/reports/2020/10/28/492492/community-responder-model</u> /

Judge David L. Bazelon Center for Mental Health Law (2020, August). "*Defunding the Police*" and People with Mental *Illness*. <u>http://www.bazelon.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Defunding-the-Police-and-People-with-MI-81020.pdf</u>

Prison Policy Initiative. (2021, June). *Mental Health: Policies and Practices Surrounding Mental Health.* https://www.prisonpolicy.org/research/mental\_health/

Rafla-Yuan, E., Chhabra, D. & Mensah, M. (2021, May). *Decoupling Crisis Response from Policing-- A Step Towarrd Equitable Psychiatric Emergency Services*. The New England Journal of Medicine. https://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMms2035710?articleTools=true

Rice II, J. (2020, March). *Why We Must Improve Police Responses to Mental Illness*. National Alliance on Mental Illness. https://www.nami.org/Blogs/NAMI-Blog/March-2020/Why-We-Must-Improve-Police-Responses-to-Mental-Illness

### Podcasts

Bernard, S. (Host). (2021, January 28). Ep. 2 - Cops, Crisis Calls and Conflict Over Who Should Help. [Audio podcast episode]. In *This Changes Everything*. PodBean.

https://www.podbean.com/ew/pb-69zi4-f8e012

Davies, D. (Host). (2020, July 16). Psychiatrist: America's 'Extremely Punitive' Prisons Make Mental Illness Worse. [Audio Podcast Episode]. In *Fresh Air*. NPR.

https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/07/16/891438605/psychiatrist-americas-extremely-punitive-prison s-make-mental-illness-worse Powers, M. (Host) (2020, December 11). Policing Mental Health Crisis. [Audio Podcast Episode]. In *Post Reports*. The Washington Post.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/podcasts/post-reports/policing-mental-health-crises/

Simons, S. (Host). (2020, June 30). Unpolicing Mental Illness. [Audio Podcast Episode]. In *1A Across America*. NPR. https://www.npr.org/2020/06/30/885550145/1a-across-america-unpolicing-mental-illness

#### <u>Videos</u>

Fountain House. (2020, June). *Police, Protest, Racial Justice and Mental Health Panel and Q&A*. YouTube. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Px7Kf0ov4kO</u>

Institute for the Development of Human Arts. (2020, September). *Decarcerating Care: Taking Policing out of Mental Health Crisis Response*. YouTube.

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=q5O2kpQcyxs

NowThis News. (2019, September). *How Our Prisons Prey on People With Mental Illness*. YouTube. (2019, September). https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=C1UIR1SOOYk